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Atkins, Trevor Alan – Died on Monday, February 11, 2008 as a result of a gliding accident. My best friend and husband will be missed very, very much. 
- Trev’s funeral will be held at 2.00pm on Wednesday, March 26th at Hamilton Park Chapel, Morrinsville Road, Newstead, Hamilton.          (Waikato Times 18.2.08)
Atkins, Trevor (Doctor) – Tragically killed in a gliding accident during the National Gliding Championships, held at Matamata, 11th February 2008. Trevor was an esteemed member, treasured mentor, instructor, webmaster and friend to all the members. We miss your boundless enthusiasm, cheerfulness and competitive spirit. Our sympathy to Julie, your Mum, Monica, and the family. Fly high Trev. Members of the Piako Gliding Club                       (Waikato Times 13.02.08)
A fly-past (BZA & SN) in honour of Trevor has been arranged to coincide with the exit from the chapel.

A Memorial Book is available to record your thoughts at the club rooms and through the Webpage.
From The President’s Cockpit.
It may seem contrary to say that the club is in sound heart. How can I say that when we have experienced the tragic loss of one of the cornerstone members of the club? When we were all struggling to come to terms with Trevor’s death, club members offered to do what was required, and supported me, to keep the wheels turning. I thank you all.
Trevor’s loss was a terrible shock to me, for here was a pilot I knew to be skilled, experienced and he had proved to be safe through many out landings. Even recently, in his well publicised land out with Roberta, when he knew he was going to be ridiculed for getting lost with a student pilot on board, he made the early and very wise decision to put down safely in a paddock rather than continue searching. There is no doubt Trevor was both well trained and experienced.

Inevitably I found myself reviewing my attitude to gliding, my risk profile, and asking myself if this accident required a change in what I do?

Perhaps I will answer that later on.

When I fly I accept a certain level of risk. This is a very personal thing and it is mine alone. It is tempered by my training, experience, observations, currency, and knowledge at any given time, and these combined affect my confidence. Does it change? Yes, I am even more conservative when I have students and passengers. I am a little less conservative when I am trying to complete a task, whether it is mine or has been set for me. So I recognise my level of risk to be fluid. Risk at any time is managed by the level of safety margin I build in. What to me is a “safety margin”? I guess at any instant it is time, and alternatives. We are taught strategies to increase both.

In recognising that risk is fluid, I am saying that I may be tempted to accept a high level of risk if the motivation is strong enough. Recognising this as a possibility empowers me to resist it. It is well recognised that the closer a human being is to a goal the harder it is to turn away from it. This is true for mountain climbers, long distance racers, and glider pilots. We should all be very aware of this phenomenon and resist its adverse effect. 

Planning for the unexpected is an important part of preparation for any anomaly that can be foreseen. From rope breaks, and winch failures, to obstacles in our landing path and everything in between. Quick recognition of an emergency will give time to act, a plan, training and experience will start me taking the right course of action. 

Undoubtedly tragedies such as Trevor’s lead us to question if we should carry on. 

Should we curtail our activities? My answer is a resounding NO! 

Yes, I should review my risk profile. Yes, we need to ensure we are well trained and educated, and remain current, while not becoming complacent with over familiarity. We should all do this periodically.

Trevor spent a lot of time and energy promoting all aspects of gliding, from recruitment to instructing and encouraging cross country and competition flying. From the technical side to the social side of the sport he wanted us all to participate and enjoy as he did. I intend to honour his memory by doing exactly that – enjoying and encouraging all aspects of gliding. I hope you will do that also.

 I look forward to seeing you out at the field.    Bill 

This Is Your Club Captain Squawking
I’m sure that the gliding maxim will always be of ultimate highs and desperate lows, of which we’ve had our fair share in the past few months.  One of the highs was hosting the National Championships at Matamata Airfield during February. In terms of sailplane racing it was quite an epic. However, one massive low during the competition was the tragic loss of Trevor Atkins.  

Our heartfelt sympathies go to Julie.  We are a big gliding family and I hope Julie can take some comfort in our support.

Trev was such an up-beat person, and he personified all that our sport is about.  He constantly championed our cause and has tirelessly promoted gliding.

I’m sure that, like my self, everybody who knew Trev has been extremely saddened and shocked by his passing away.  When I was first told of Trev’s accident I had doubts whether I wanted to fly in a glider again.  But, when I had time to think about it; that would have been such an injustice to a man who loved and adored these beautiful flying machines.

I can’t imagine Trev being mournful, so moving forward I’ll forever remember him how I always found him: happy, caring and devoted, and an exceptionally radiant person.

Although the Hauraki farmers were having a hard time with the arid weather conditions, the competitors at the Nationals made the most of it with some of the best flying at a National Comp in the North for some time.  The Contest Director: Roy Edwards and his team deserve worthy recognition for organising such a well run competition.  It takes a huge amount of behind the scenes effort to run such an event, from catering to scoring.
Also during the Nationals our club President Bill declared and flew his Diamond Goal 300km triangle.  No mean feat considering the whole flight was achieved virtually in blue thermals. I was lucky enough to hear from Bill the details of this flight which probably merits an article in its own right – quite amazing!  Whilst on the topic of amazement: Roger Brown made the sojourn down South with his Libelle to visit Nelson Lakes GC at their Lake Station venue. Their club camp coincided with the Vintage Kiwi rally and several other gliding clubs were present.  Roger was “blown away” at his introduction to mountain flying, describing himself as a “flat-Lander” with some terrain adjustments to overcome. With the excellent support of the local club and gradual acclimatization to his surroundings Roger was found grinning like a Cheshire cat after each flight!  I was lucky enough to join Roger at Lake Station for three days and managed 5hrs of flying and experienced some awesome soaring amongst some remarkable scenery.  Roger is quite keen to return next year and it would be great if we could entice a few other pilots plus gliders from Piako to head south.

For those who can’t manage the long haul to other gliding sites or are about to enter the realms of gliding, Bill Mace unveiled the Soaring Centre sponsored new flight simulator which is going to be a useful training tool! For those who like the real thing: congratulations to Tim Bromhead and Jamie Pirrit who gained their QGP’s,  and to Steve Toms and Sefton Crandall who flew their Silver Badge Duration Flights – well done!

Looking forward we’re holding an Easter Club Camp and hopefully we’ve lured a few other clubs to join us for the frivolities.  These camps are always a great way to chill out and hopefully meet some other pilots from further-a-field. Shortly after Easter our excellent team of instructors will be running an A certificate course over six consecutive weekends. If you know of anybody who is interested in gliding, don’t hesitate to let me know and I’ll point them in the right direction.  Judging by the past track record of these courses is anything to go by, we could well be gaining some new pilots.  
Until next time,       Dom.                                    domandkate@xtra.co.nz 

Piako & Others – Easter Gliding Camp

Friday 21 – Monday 24 March

Flying every day 

Dinner Saturday night for friends and family 
3 course meal $20     Nibbles and Bar open from 5ish

Smoked whole leg of Ham, salads, vegetables, soup, dessert, tea/coffee, EasterEggs!

                 7pm dinner served - Special rates for children- rsvp to Jan appreciated by noon Sat
BLOWIN’ In The WIND
This is a most awful newsletter to edit. We are all still shocked and sad at Trevor’s death, and we’ve all laboured over what to write  and how to say it, is it suitable or necessary, do we/don’t we? There is still a formal farewell to be made at the funeral in 10 days time, and the need to extend our sympathies and give support to Julie when she arrives home next week. A more formal obituary is being composed for inclusion in the Soaring NZ magazine etc. Yet to stop and morn seems so contrary to Trevor’s demeanour- I can just imagine what he would say at everyone turning up in suits at his funeral – “what,  doesn’t anyone own shorts?” – and  for the flypast he would surely want an advertising banner on the glider to make the most of the publicity opportunity! We all surely miss him.  But, in keeping with Trevor’s philosophy of “ keep the work to a minimum, get on with the gliding”, I proceed to other matters of interest…..
You’ll need to know about The weather: NIWA is predicting the La Nina weather pattern to be felt throughout autumn and a 50% chance of normal rainfall. Reducing hours of daylight and cooler temps will reduce evaporation levels. How will that affect gliding? Well – 
We are of course, right on equinox, and the effects of autumn. Bring on the westerlies.
Re-Arranged Committee  You may have noticed some changes to the names at the start of the Newsletter…….

Big thanks to Dennis Cook, Joan Wine, and Phil Smith for stepping up to the line…

Dennis Cook is the new Web Master. After some initial logistics regarding passwords – how to?? – what is?? – the web-site is now pretty much continuing it’s vital role as “front door” to the club’s activities and the expected “page” for flying and course enquiries. Please give the man a little room to sort the technical/familiarisation/time prioritising efforts. This has been a big job to take on when landed from an unexpected quarter.
Joan Wine (who many of you know as ‘Cameron’s Mum’) had visited the club during the recent National event to see the form and catch-up with friends. Recently retired from a community board, Joan had a slight lost look that was quickly picked up and suggestions of PGC activities to fill the gap were smiled at. Secretarial duties may not have been Joan’s choice, but in true kiwi fashion she has answered the call and the committee are thrilled to have her on board. Joan’s managerial and broad-based political arena skills will surely be another asset to the club.

Phil Smith has been on committee and held office for a while and although he hasn’t previously been treasurer (as some thought!) he felt he could get the last couple of months of this financial year processed along with the very important job of paying the due accounts. In other words, he’ll keep the financial coffers running. Another instance of finding passwords – changing signatories– computer details and following up. A good start Phil.
There’s been some great flying done in the last 2 months with many personal bests been noted. Ralph Gore was seen to positively smile when he won The Van Dyke Trophy for the Highest speed in the Sports/PW5 Class with a recorded 89.1 km/hour. Ralph offered to man the club’s twin, PK, during the recent competition and all the seats were filled within 24 hours – popular man here. It was a great opportunity for the newer (and some older pilots were seen there too!) to experience set task flying at it’s best. Of course, Ralph did enjoy having his chariot readied every day. 
Bill Mace declared Day 7 task of the comps. a diamond goal and scraped home after 6 hours in the air, one of only 3 to complete the task that day. It turned into a blue sky day and he found just enough blue thermals to complete the last leg. Awaiti to Matamata, Pureora Forest HQ, Reporoa and return. He said “it was a long way! Skills I learnt at the X-country course helped a lot”.  
Eric Gosse set out for the Masterton competition – he waited until the weather fined-up and only the last 2 days were flyable. The first day saw the wind more SW so there was short-span wave pattern off the mountains and tows up to 6000 ft were used (not every-one though!) Eric  landed-out 3km from the field. Brent Hunter reckoned it was the fastest retrieve he had ever done. For the second day the wind shifted  more westerly and great flying was ensured. Eric came home via Stratford Club (a little detour he called it) and is now talking of a flying expedition down that way???
Further a field, the Nelson Lakes have a gliding Club and they saw a couple of club members in February – as the club captain comments and there’s a feature article from Roger further on.

Local members have been doing badge flights (see CFI & Club Captain news) and I hear entries have been added for the Catlin/Les Riesterer/Care  etc courses.  Nice jaunts to try on a good day or over Easter weekend. 

Matt Gage, the Australian competing at Matamata recently, and his off-sider Graham (anyone know his surname?) thanked the club and MSC for their hospitality. Matt thoroughly enjoyed the flying here even though he found the ridge flying a challenge. They assured any of us a big welcome at Bathurst – their home club – which is a 4 hour drive from Sydney where the norm is to go for a weekend camp. They were also kind enough to leave their jar of vegemite for the club’s use; Graham assured me that this was the Australians Secret Weapon! Keep an eye out for Matt at the World Competitions sometime in the future. 
Some much appreciated sponsored prizes were given out during the National Championships this year. They included:- to the daily class winners a bottle of wine from O’Neil Engineering; complimented by an inscribed glass from Sail Plane Services;  from John Roake, subscription to his new magazine; caps from BP; pens etc from BNZ (Club Bankers), Jamie Pirrit, & Brett Hunter; a Premier GPS Unit from Trev Terry Marine; welcome bags were made up for all the competitors and included T-shirts from Liquor Land. The kitchen ran for 12 hours a day – bacon and egg breakfasts, morning and afternoon teas, lunches and “ration packs” (for land-outs etc) then casual meals every night punctuated by bigger dinners on 4 evenings. A very worthwhile exercise both in numbers catered for, providing social interaction, an added bonus being a profit  to both MSC & PGC.
Sefton’s name was mentioned several times when glider pilots had trouble with their technical instruments. (Often accompanied by other language I couldn’t understand….I’m sure it wasn’t about Sefton.) It was brought to my notice that Sefton is an experienced electronic technician and is currently enrolled for his next set of CAA in-house examinations on the subject. Even though he also flies microlights (As quite a few glider pilots seem to do nowadays) he has a good understanding about wiring, plugs, transponders, radios, instruments, possibly even telephones. Might be a useful name to have in your notebook.

And while talking technology – SPIDER TRACKS have the newest, NZ designed and made tracking instrument. It was trialed at the Taupo Competition. Then 2 gliders, at the National Competition, were plugged into one each enabling ‘real-time’ viewing through the internet. Unfortunately with time constraints (and other excuses!) this wonderful viewing experience wasn’t enjoyed by many. It was envisaged this could be played on the screen at the club house for audience participation ie. a mini Omarama Grand-Prix extravaganza while being served your tea or coffee. However, some things come around again and perhaps we’ll be lucky next time. I’ll keep you posted.
 Dates for your calendar::       The Ab-initio Training Course begins 29th March and runs for 6 weeks. 
ATC Camp will be held the week 28 April – May 2 and this is to remind you that the club’s twin gliders will be in use there, BUT one twin will be made available to club members for the Wednesday – by booking only – please check on the web. Bill Mace and Gordon Scholes will be instructors at the camp.

Easter gives the opportunity for 4 days flying – visitors from Tauranga, Auckland, and Whenuapai Clubs are likely to be in attendance or staying over.  21 – 24 March There’s a chance for social interaction/relaxing/eating at a dinner on Saturday night. Remember it’s Easter so some Easter bunnies have been arranged to visit later in the evening. Friends and family and children are welcome. RSVP’s would be appreciated, especially by noon on the Saturday (I will be at the club from 10am) to Jan 07 889 1980, or Bill, 027 541 0948, or email wajvmace @ihug.co.nz. A beautiful genuine smoked ham has been ordered, vegetables are being grown, soup concocted, dessert menu sorted, and a few chicks are coming to cook. 
Daylight Saving Ends 2am on 6th April –  giving you an extra hour of gliding that day!!!!

April 25th ANZAC DAY and LAND-OUT BBQ DAY– also makes a 3-day (flying?) weekend. Club members are asked to make a special effort to host farmers and families that have hosted your land-outs. (Have you filled in a land-out sheet???) This is an important liaison/PR exercise. Is there anyone else you know wanting to look at gliding that needs inviting over for the day? An excellent opportunity for them to look and try. BBQ lunch provided free of charge. Offers of help accepted; eg. phone list, cooks, flyers, hosts. Please contact Dom.
Social Gatherings and Other Happenings   Latest news is Julie will not be home to Hamilton before the 21 of March. The ship has been delayed but she is booked on the next available flight to Hamilton. Did you see the article in the Times last week about their experiments and the cold? # We say farewell, all the best, and see you sometime, to Neil Stanford and Ronda Hewitt. They’re setting off on a new adventure to sunny Blenheim – gliding close by at Nelson Lakes, very topical – Neil has a new job in the aviation industry, and thought he would take Ronda and family too. # The ceremony was a little delayed while the horses and carriage came across the Lemington Bridge, (Miguel was in charge of that) but the knot was eventually tied for Allan Millar and Heike in early March. Congratulations. # Hinuera Stone Rock Carving Symposium – Matamata – week 10-17 February saw Caroline Mason wielding chisels and hammer on a 2 ton piece of stone. Caroline has placed her masterpiece at the road entrance to their new home and I understand work has started on another project. 
Please remember partners/wives/husbands ask about dates and details of club events...it might suit you to print this newsletter and leave it handy for fellow family and friends to read – they are often interested to know what’s going on. 

Finally –Thanks for the bits and pieces that have arrived for the club rooms – some great toys, puzzles and books, a very useful manoeuvrable, reversible, wipable white-board. Are you having a clean-out? Think “Club Rooms”. Useful items for the club could include: stereo set (we now have speakers), large screen (plasma) TV, pots and frying pans, double bed, old chests of drawers, bread-maker. (Get your mind past the double bed now, come on, it’s for the bunk rooms!)
Then lastly – I want to put E&O E, I sincerely apologise for any errors, facts screwed or plainly wrong, for anything left out – and I want to assure you that none of it was done on purpose. My finger trembles when I come to push the send button in case I offend some or all of you. I will put the story right next time, or apologise again, as is  required.(this is my escape clause).
Jan
NB’s  If you have not yet got your new VFR charts they are available from the following web site;

                  http://secureorders.airways.co.nz/aimsite/docs/orderform.pdf
Locator Beacons: although the present system will be maintained until Feb 2009 please note that the supporting satellite system will be decommissioned and it is recommended that you upgrade ASAP ie as soon as.
Are you aware of the common frequency (119.1 KHZ) area for the Paeroa gap? Extends below 2500 feet, please check your charts for the boundaries.
MAINTENANCE    REPORT  from the Maintenance officer – Sefton                                                                                                                         
NI  Periodic maint. done - gratefully by Peter Ryan     PC  Wings repaired,  periodic maint. completed, other issues attended to.            SN  Periodic maint. done.
 Please Note: The Wing walkers for the club’s twins been removed in an attempt to reduce hanger rash.
Please take extra care when gliders are in hanger, I was in hanger the other day and two gliders had their wings pressed hard together with just a layer of cloth in between.  Not acceptable. This whole thing will become more important with the arrival of XP.
 AND … Unfortunately gliders are still being put to bed with airbrakes in their locked position - please release out of locked position.         
Your opportunity to fly on wet days and evenings!!!
Enter into the new world of Flight Simulation 

Some exciting news for Piako Club  Members as we have been given the opportunity to trial the new MSC Gliding Simulator and this weekend it has been fully installed at the club rooms.!   It is now available for “Test Flights” 

( - well no – not really that, I’ve been told…but it sounded so good. I will continue……)
This is a purpose built simulator, with straps, instrument panel, control column, rudder pedals, trim, flaps, brake, landing gear  and water ballast levers,  and tow release.  It has the full New Zealand scenery in 3-d colour (yes - including Waharoa), viewed on 3 screens, with a head camera link. Several choices of gliders can be flown eg. Club Astir, LS8, Ash25, Ventus etc . A computer was especially commissioned to run the software (no – internet isn’t an option) an all up cost of approx $9000 (not counting labour or donated materials). So, a serious piece of equipment that can be leased around the Soaring Centre gliding clubs.
How will it be used?  The concept is to be able to complement flying practise NOT replace actual glider experience. It’s seen as a useful tool to aid in training, to practise scenarios, to enable corrective actions to be demonstrated and practiced, and general familiarisation with the opportunity to pause and discuss. All this with-out tying up valuable glider time. So there can be  …… basic glider handling practise, winch launches, X-wind landings and take-offs, emergency practises, instructor training, ridge soaring demonstrations, thermaling  techniques, out-landing paddock selection and landing exercises.  A practical tool for wet days / evenings, and other non-flyable situations. A familiarisation tool for example other gliding sites (Stratford, Bathurst, Nelson Lakes !). 
What do I do?   Like any glider pilot switching to a new glider, you will need a conversion briefing. Initially from Bill, and probably by next week from any instructor. It will be charged out at $10/hour. The computer has a handy little log book for you to fill-in and it will keep your times. It also internally times use and logs it giving a full rundown on use minute by minute. You will probably need to book a time, and this should be done via the website. You will not ever  need to fiddle or change the settings or the programme for risks of a fatal nature. (crashing computers are not a pretty sight!)  This computer is not to have an internet connection nor is any data to be added or copied from it by any device. Please remember this is on TRIAL. It is a prototype and may have some hic-cups at some stage. Please feel free to line up and have a go, and test or practise your gliding skills. (please note it is available over Easter weekend )
Thanks must go to: the Matamata Soaring Centre for approving this initiative and providing the funds; to Garath Pryce for planning, engineering, and supplying the specified high end computer, Bill Hewitt for the comfortable BMW seat, Sail Plane Services for the harnesses, Gerald van Vliet for the cockpit materials,  and Bill Mace for picking up the project, co-ordinating, building, sourcing software and specialised hardware, worrying, and then putting it all together. (he now has to write a handbook!)  Well done guys and may you all enjoy……           Jan
It’s here ! - a Discus 1B – named XP

Most exciting news – arrived on the airfield today – has been test flown by Dennis

What happens next??? You book yourself a conversion briefing then book a time slot for a glider experience. 

Read the “How We Do It” book, check the Webpage, watch this space next month for reports, information, etc remember those flying days coming up at Easter, Anzac weekend, every Wednesday, Saturday and Sunday

COMMITTEE    DELIBERATIONS

1 New Discus B payments/lease being sorted. 
2 Caravan still being discussed (other business has been more important lately) Action starting now.
3 AGM 10thMay (for those doing early planning). at the Club Rooms, probably late afternoon. Nominations will be required for Committee Placements and Office Bearers. Forms available from the Secretary. Remits to the Secretary.
4 Tying up lose ends from Trev’s business – access to records etc – funeral/obituary/CAA liaison
5 Finalise 5 Year Plan
6 Usual stuff – accounts, social activities, liaise with instructors and Users etc, courses, records, grass contract
Comments from the Chief Tow Pilot - Richard
We welcome a new tow pilot – Jeff Hunter from Hamilton was put through his tests last weekend and is now qualified. Farewell to Sharn Davies, setting off to a Gliding Club in Canada for their summer. He says he will return having his QGP. Way to go, Sharn.
CFI JOTTINGS

ACHIEVEMENTS

Congratulations to Tim Bromhead for completing his QGP.  Bill Mace achieved his Diamond Goal 300km  and Sefton Crandall completed all three legs of Silver Badge over recent times as well.  Sefton held on in fading lift to get his 5 hour flight finishing quite late in the evening.

OCCURRENCES

Everyone will know of Trevor Atkins’ tragic accident which is recorded elsewhere together with remembrances of Trevor for all the enthusiasm and commitment he had for Gliding.  

The CFI and Instructors Panel are reviewing flying safety issues as a result of the tragedy, and other incidents elsewhere, with a view to having a program to improve our safety culture.  We want to increase awareness of the risks involved in our sport, including human factors and giving all our pilots an increased ability to manage those risks.  We should continue to pursue the challenges that Gliding offers with less chance of similar accidents happening to others. 

I have had a report of a near miss between a glider turning onto final to land on our active runway while a Cessna was taking off towards him on the downwind vector.  The actions of the Cessna pilot were questioned by the glider pilot and an instructor after the incident and left at that on the day.  This is an example which all our pilots need to take notice of.  Whenever you’re in circuit and landing at Matamata be aware that there are other users on the airfield who may do the unexpected.  Always keep a good lookout and be prepared for traffic to appear from any direction.  Use eyes and ears for looking out.  And listen for those parachute drop calls in the MBZ. 

There has been a couple of incidents of minor damage to gliders from towing out using the wing walkers.  Use the wing walkers with care for the single seat gliders. 
TRAINING COURSES

First of the A Certificate courses for the year is beginning on March 29.  This means that dual flying for general club members will be limited on the Saturdays of the courses which run through the winter months.  If you need a check flight or instructor time for a specific purpose use the booking system to reserve a place.  If you have no other time, than a Saturday for that, then please contact the rostered instructor and see if you can be fitted in. 
NEW CLUB GLIDER

We have XP, Discus B the new club glider on site. You’ll need to book a conversion briefing with an instructor, and your time slot using the booking system. Please contact the duty instructor to make sure he knows you’re booked and allow plenty of time, 1 hour at least, for ground briefings.
INSTRUCTORS PANEL

Unfortunately we are saying goodbye to long term instructors Gordon Scholes and Malcolm Jefferies. Thank you both for many years of service to the Club. Robin Britton and the more recent Neil Stanford also are leaving the panel.  Thank you also for your valuable contributions.

Take care and be safe,

            Bob Gray 
Nelson Lakes – The Hidden Jewel
‘Vintage Kiwi’ every year holds two main rallies here in NZ, one at Taupo, the other at Nelson Lakes a few weeks later as guests of the Nelson Lakes Gliding Club. This year I chose to attend the one at Nelson Lakes to be part of the rally and to also challenge myself by flying at an entirely different site and to take in the scenic splendor that the Nelson Lakes area is famous for.  Having now flown there for the full week I believe that this has to be one of the best kept secrets in NZ It really is a hidden jewel as gliding sites go.  As a north island  ‘Flat Lander’ this was to be a trip into the mountainous unknown, so with my Standard Libelle securely fastened in the trailer, I left Matamata at 2.45am Friday morning. I arrived at the Blue Bridge Cook Straight ferry terminal in Wellington seven hours later, ready and eager for my 1.00pm sailing to Picton. The crossing was great, very smooth and totally relaxing. Even ‘GJ’ enjoyed the experience. I spent that night at Nick Bowling's place [ex Piako tow pilot having recently moved to Blenheim]. With ‘GJ’ still safely tucked up in her trailer at Omaka airfield, Nick and I talked into the night over a beer or two on flying and many other such enlightened subjects. Great stuff. It was good to catch up with Nick and Dot again.  The next morning I visited one of the best World War One aviation museums in the world, that being Peter Jackson’s flying museum based at Omaka airfield. Fantastic. It is a ‘must visit’ for any aviation traveler passing through. 

The drive to Nelson Lakes was an easy, pleasant, and very scenic one but at times you are reminded that one is traveling up hill from sea level to nearly 2000ft at journeys end. Having arrived there about 1hour 20 minutes later I just about drove through this small alpine village. St. Arnoud consists of, one general store, one café /back packers lodge, one small but very modern hotel complex, and one community hall. That’s it, but the few natives that live there are friendly.

The Nelson Lakes Gliding Club fly from a flat strip of land another 8 km further up the main road on route to the west coast. In fact it is right beside this road. The site is on a very small part of a huge private cattle farm simply called Lake Station. This whole valley area was part of an old glassier. The runway runs roughly in a westerly / easterly direction.  The airstrip is 1709 ft ASL. The mountains themselves top out at 7677 ft – being Mt. Franklin. [Been there, done that, seen that]   In a nutshell, this place is truly fantastic.  Best day, cloud base was 8500ft, worst day 5700ft. Best climb = a 10knot + thermal. Average thermal strengths seem to be 5 to 8 knots once they got going, but they will try and toss you out, as they can be very tight and very ‘enthusiastic’. 
Everyone seemed to treat this area with great respect, and looking at the topography one can see why. I came across an English pilot on his second visit, who felt this area was a little more intimidating than say Omarama, but with out all the mechanical turbulence that can be associated with that area. As he put it ‘one can think in peace when flying here’. The week I was there confirmed he was truly correct.  

As far as the Vintage Kiwi Rally was concerned it was another successful outing for the vintage and classic glider cause.  However the local club was with-out two of their own vintage aircraft, their KA4 having badly damaged its wing after hitting a cow a few months earlier. The cow apparently got up, shook its self and wondered off. The glider was totally ‘KO’ed and is being repaired at Nelson. However, a week prior to the rally my old KA6 got ‘taken out’ after landing by their other two-seater [twin Astir] which was landing, and put its wing through ‘FF's fin and rudder. This also is to be repaired and should be back flying in about five weeks time which is great news. 

However some 25 sailplanes did turn up in support of Vintage Kiwi, and the flying week. They ranged from a Slingsby Skylark 3 F, Ka6 cr, Ka6 e, up to a couple of ASH 25’s. Launching consisted of a single drum winch [Nelson Lakes] a portable two-drum winch  [Canterbury] and a local Piper 150 Cub, so launching such a fleet was never an issue.  The Drury based syndicate Grob 109 motor glider flew down for the event via Stratford, Paraparaumu, and Omaka.  Now that would be an adventure.  Even Dominic Stevens [PGC] unintentionally arrived. He was in fact on a family holiday in the area and surprise surprise; drove past not realizing this is where the airstrip was. Yeh right!  He came out the following couple of days and had an enjoyable fly in the ‘109’ as did his mum who was out from England visiting. 

The Nelson Lakes Gliding Club is a winch launch based club. There are two parallel ridges, one on the northern side and one on the southern sides of the airstrip. The trick is to get a good launch and fly to either one of the ridges depending on the sun or wind direction and use these to launch you up into the high country and the mountain system. These two ridges are only about ¾ mile away in either direction. The nearest mountain is only 6 nautical miles away to the southeast and flying in this region can really take your breath away. This is the area where the mountain ranges are formed and start and link up together to eventually become the Southern Alps.  The word spectacular does nothing to describe it. You truly have to be there to take it all in. Big ice drifts on the shadow sides of the ridgelines are still prevalent even in the middle of summer. Good discipline and a new range of skills are required here, but very good sound advice was always on hand from the locals. Flying over lakes Rotoiti and Rotoroa nestled in their own picturesque hidden valleys – amazing. 

My area check and briefing on the day I arrived was certainly one of the better ones I have had over the years. Well-done Nelson Lakes.  Would I go back again? Definitely yes! No hesitation. Fabulous place to fly. Next time I would be tempted to take a Piako team with me complete with aircraft, of course, and perhaps hire one of the many local houses that are available to rent in the summer time, or stay again at the Deer Stalkers Lodge which although quite basic is a very comfortable stay. 

How does February 2010 sound?                            Roger B.
APPAREL : Please see Bill when he’s at the bar to pay for and collect your order. ASAP
